MINUTES 
JOINT CHAIRS GROUP MEETING 

FEBRUARY 27, 2019 

Date:      
                          February 27, 2019   

Place:    
                           Maryland Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation 

                                         500 North Calvert Street (3rd Floor Conference Room) 

 
 
                         Baltimore, Maryland 21202 

Time:     
                           1:00 p.m. 

Present: 
                           John V. Mettee III, Chairman, Board of Professional Land Surveyors 

 
 
                         Steven Arndt, Chairman, Board of Professional Engineers 

 
 
                         Paul Edmeades, Chairman, Board of Architects 

 
 
                         Christopher Schein, Chairman, Board of Examiners of Landscape Architects 

                                        Robyn Dubick, Chairman, Board of Certified Interior Designers 

Others Present:               Joseph Cullingford, Executive Director, Design Boards 

                                        Carla Gourdine, Board Administrator, Design Boards  

                                        Milena Trust, Assistant Attorney General, Office of the Attorney General 

           Jessica Praley, Assistant Attorney General, Office of the Attorney General 
           John Papavasiliou, Deputy Commissioner, Occupational & Professional Licensing

CALL TO ORDER 

John V. Mettee III, Chairman, Maryland Board for Professional Land Surveyors, called the meeting to order at 1:02 p.m.  

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 

Motion (I) was made by John V. Mettee III; seconded by Paul Edmeades; and was unanimously carried by the Board to approve the minutes without corrections of the meeting held October 26, 2018. 

FINANCIAL REPORT 

John Papavasiliou provided an aggregated report of all the design boards for three years, FY16 – FY18 summaries of year-end. John discussed each category and how each design board faired through the three years. Steven Arndt requested information regarding the contract category and Mr. Papavasiliou stated he will send out details about what is in this category. Steven Arndt questioned if possible that the fund balance report be given to the Boards earlier so it can coincide with the Board’s meeting schedule. Mr. Papavasiliou said he will work with Joseph Cullingford and James Kidd to release a monthly report. Mr. Papavasiliou discussed the auditing process and informed the Boards that we have been financially audited. Mr. Papavasiliou stated that the Office of Legislative Auditors from Annapolis comes every three years typically, as a team of three. The audit is broken down by each Board and the results are made public. 

LEGISLATIVE REPORT  
Milena Trust reported on two bills, Senate Bill 655 which requires a certain applicant for a license to practice engineering to pass a certain examination in the fundamentals of engineering before passing a certain examination in the principles and practice of engineering; repealing certain provisions of law regarding the fulfillment of continuing professional competency requirements by certain licensees; providing for certain reciprocity relating to continuing competency requirements for licensees residing in another state; etc. House Bill 1254 requires on and after January 1, 2024, a certain governmental unit to designate at least one individual licensed by the State Board for Professional Land Surveyors to be in responsible charge of certain land surveying and property line surveying activities practiced by or on behalf of the governmental unit. Neither bill has been voted on as yet. Ms. Trust stated that the bill to change the agency’s name to Department of Labor passed and will be enacted on July 1, 2019. It will no longer be a licensing agency. Ms. Trust stated that a lot of bills are sitting for now however, there will be a lot happening between now and April 2019. Ms. Trust reported that the moratorium of the Regulations was lifted on February 15, 2019 and advised the Boards to think about any Regulation changes especially if not financial. 

 .  

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

Joseph Cullingford reported that the Newsletter design has been redone and approved. Mr. Cullingford requested each Board Chair to provide a ½ page Board message by April 27, 2019. Additionally, Mr. Cullingford will ask Board members at individual Board meetings for suggestions of topics for the newsletter. Steven Arndt noted that upon renewing his license the confirmation email he received was signed by Steve Long. Mr. Cullingford said that he is working on changing the signature. Mr. Cullingford is reviewing all licensing processes to identify and resolve inefficiencies. Some solutions will require IT expenses. Mr. Cullingford requested Board Chairs to send any individual Budget inquiries to him via email. 

BOARD REPORTS 

BOARD OF ARCHITECTS - The National Council of Architectural Registration Boards (NCARB) submitted a draft of the CEU guidelines and the Board is working on responses to NCARB. 

BOARD OF PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS – The Board is continuing to look at Ethics training and the legislative pending bills. The Board is struggling with how to interpret the education requirements considering the varying opinions on the Board, ABET constant changing the rules and concerns if Board members have the education to evaluate courses. NCEE Regional elections are upcoming and Steven Arndt is considering running again. 

BOARD OF CERTIFIED INTERIOR DESIGNERS – The Board is struggling to get Board members to attend. Last year the Council for Interior Design Qualification (CIDQ) Annual Conference was held and a new definition was issued. The Board will examine how the new definition impacts or not what they currently have. The Board is up for their Sunset review soon. 

BOARD OF LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS - The Board is reviewing the CPC competency and discussing the number of hours required. There is a concern that it is too much and possibly looking to reduce the CPC hours. Joseph Cullingford stated that at the next board meeting they will look to formalize the CPC review process. 

BOARD OF PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYORS - The Board created a subcommittee for the Practice Act. They met last month and scheduled a second meeting. There is a vacancy on the Board and an applicant has submitted an application. 

NEW BUSINESS  
None. 

OLD BUSINESS 

None. 

Next meeting scheduled for Thursday, May 9, 2019 at 1:30PM. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION  
None. 

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business to discuss; Motion (II) was made by John V. Mettee III, seconded by Christopher Schein the meeting was adjourned at 2:41 p.m. 

Approved:    _______ without corrections 
_______ with corrections 
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John V. Mettee III 


Date: 
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